TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD

MINUTES OF THE APRIL 8th, 2010 MEETING


The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their regularly scheduled meeting at the Stanford Town Hall on Thursday, April 8th, 2010.  Supervisor Virginia Stern called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM, and asked for a moment of silence to reflect on those giving their time and caring to bring peace to our troubled world.


Roll Call:  
Mark D’Agostino – present




Thomas Dewhirst – present




Christopher Flynn – present




Johanna Shafer – present




Virginia Stern – present


Also in attendance were Attorney for the Town William Bogle, Building Inspector Don Smith and Highway Supt. Jim Myers.

APPROVAL OF ABSTRACTS: The April 2010 Abstract of Claims and the Planning Board Escrow Abstract were both approved on the motion of Virginia Stern, seconded by Christopher Flynn, as follows: General Fund, check numbers 20578, 20580-20628 {JC Fund-#20581} in the amount of $42, 405.09; Highway Fund, check numbers 20629-20653, in the amount of $34,562.72; Street Lighting, check # 20579, $643.37 and # 20654, $615.32.  Grand total of Abstract #4 of 2010: $78,226.50.  Abstract #4P, check numbers 713-715, in the amount of $946.70.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:
The Minutes of the March 8th, 2010 Special Meeting and the March 11th Meeting were discussed at the workshop with the following changes to be made: Minutes of 3/11/10, page 4, second line: “Other Town Board members objected to it since they did not have prior knowledge of this resolution and requested that it be tabled.”  With changes made, both sets of Minutes were approved on a motion made by Thomas Dewhirst, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

LIAISON REPORTS: Councilman Flynn stated that the Farm and Agricultural Committee would not be meeting until next week, and he was not able to attend the previous Master Plan Committee on Tuesday night.


Councilman D’Agostino reported that both the Recreation Commission and the Zoning Board of Appeals would be meeting next week, but the Rec. had an issue with a Poughkeepsie team using one of the ballfields without permission.  Councilwoman Shafer suggested that the Town’s policies regarding non-residents’ use of Town property be looked into further. 


Councilman Dewhirst stated that the new bucket truck had been purchased and was already in use, that the County reimbursement for plowing and sanding their roads had been received, that a jackhammer and vibratory roller had been rented, that the shop’s roof had a significant leak, and that new plow trucks would be needed for both winter and summer use.  From the Conservation Advisory Commission, Barry Haydasz had given a report from his Hudsonia seminar, and that they were looking for someone to donate bluebird houses for both the Whitlock and the Stanford Wildlife Preserves.  They had also discussed getting legal advice for a “trust fund” for the Stanford Wildlife Preserve as well as looking into getting an informational map, similar to the one at Whitlock.


Councilwoman Shafer reported from the March 16th Fire Commissioners meeting: they had continued their executive session regarding insurance matters; the rear shed had been taken down but a 1,000 gallon fuel tank had been found which had prompted soil testing, $1,250 so far; certificates of insurance would be required for their vendors; no burning was allowed from 3/16 - 5/14; their finances were in excellent shape; and a bottle filter system was being used for the air tanks.  They had also responded to 22 EMS calls, 12 fires, and 3 motor vehicle accidents.  Mrs. Shafer continued with her Planning Board report: having met on March 31st, Divyanand had their public hearing; another public hearing was set for 4/28 for the RPG lot line adjustment, with escrow to be paid; discussion on the Lisman lot line adjustment regarding how many lots would be placed in conservancy; and the Dell Olio guest cottage would need septic approval.     


Supervisor Stern stated that the Court had received a $5,000 grant for new chairs and a sliding window for the clerks, as well as security cameras.  The Pine Plains School 
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Board were holding their budget hearings and accepting nominations for the Board.  She added that a 15% reduction in State aid for Pine Plains was the largest in the County in proportion to the size of the district and would affect the children as well as the taxes.  Mrs. Stern also reported that she was on a committee working on getting public transportation to the area; perhaps one day a week would be given, with the other towns working together to get more.  The County’s Hazardous Waste disposal days had started, with pre-registration required by calling 463-6020.  Regarding the 2010 Census, only 55% of the Town’s residents had responded so far but it was important that everyone complete their forms and return them as many grants and other funding sources were based on the final numbers.  The Stanford Fire Company and Rescue Squad would be here this coming Saturday from 10AM until Noon to speak on safety issues, and would bring a fire truck and an ambulance.    

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR:  Michael Shafer, Decker Road, asked that matters not discussed at prior workshops not be brought to the meetings.


Jan Weido, Church Lane, asked about the issues and enforcement of non-residents use of Town property.

PUBLIC HEARING #1:

AT&T APPLICATION FOR A SPECIAL USE PERMIT TO CO-LOCATE ON 

388 WILLOWBROOK ROAD CELL TOWER



A presentation of this proposed co-location was made by attorney Morgan Graham and consultant Jim Woodward.  Mr. Graham stated that the antenna and related ground equipment was subject to a Special Use permit for new and improved service and equipment for 3G technology.  This proposal was for three antennas at 115 ft. high on the existing tower with their ground equipment within a fenced area.  T Mobile was already on this tower, and there would be no change to the pole, its height or color, and is within the Town’s Code regulations.  The first draft of the application was given to the Town’s consultant in June of ’07, but they had problems with T Mobile.  In Jan. of 2010 more information was given to the Town Board, with Mr. Comi adding that the application was not complete.  The application was updated in February and March; the process has taken time to address coverage gaps and co-location.  The worst-case scenario for this pole was to have four carriers, but now there are only two.  A few additional items were presented: a radio frequency report and new photographs.  AT&T was requesting this change to the antenna – slightly larger but not visible – due to newer technology.  The equipment housing for shelter and security will be more aesthetically pleasing, and they had included an engineered drawing that would make it look more like a garden shed.  Additional details would be discussed during the building permit process, but for now, they were requesting this Special Use permit.


Attorney Bogle – asked if this antenna change was a new application or was to be a modification or amendment of the January 11th one.


Atty. Graham – responded that it was a minor change to improve traffic and technology, and there had been a lot of equipment changes throughout the system.


Atty. Bogle – the Town Board should have all documents and specification to make this a complete records, and that the specifications for the shelter should be given prior to the building permit application.


Atty. Graham – the Building Permit issues are the dimensions, but the Board should consider this Special Use Permit subject only to the review of improved technology of the antenna and the shelter.


Atty. Bogle – the Town Board will decide how to proceed but a SEQR would still need to be done and the record should be complete.  Once deemed to be complete, the Town Board has ninety days in which to make their decision, but parameters must be set for the application.


Jan Weido, Church Lane – asked what the radius of the coverage would be.


Jim Woodward, AT&T consultant – that would be difficult to answer; much has to do with the terrain.  He showed a computer model of the planned coverage for the Taconic and the west part of the Town.


Mr. Weido – had a dilemma: this would encourage people to use their cell phones, texting, surfing the web, while driving.  Encouraged the Board to look at their fees, maybe raise them.
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Ted Bonte, Quarter Horse Way – felt that the coverage map was interesting as the Town has become a pariah, making it difficult for carriers because of your law.  It has cost me $15,000 for Verizon to change out antennas, while in Fishkill, it only cost $315.  You’re driving carriers out and will not have 3 or 4G technology; you’ll eventually only have cable.


Charles Hanlon, Hobbs Lane – regarding the coverage: we’re not in the middle of the Rocky Mountains.  My Verizon phone has good coverage all over.  The lack of coverage is due to the number of AT&T antennas.


Mr. Woodward – yes, there is little to no service for AT&T customers.  Are concerned about safety but AT&T is in the business to sell airtime, and therefore, need towers.  80% of usage is from people’s homes for data and internet.  We’re here because of customer complaints – dead space in Stanford.


Atty. Graham – the current tower only has one customer; we’re here to be responsible to our customers.


Atty. Bogle – AT&T should provide all documents to make this application complete and suggested that the Town Board leave this public hearing open for further public comments.


A motion was then made by Supervisor Virginia Stern, seconded by Councilwoman Johanna Shafer, to leave this Public Hearing open until the next Town Board meeting, the May 10th workshop meeting.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

PUBLIC HEARING #2: 

MORATORIUM WAIVER REQUEST FROM MILLBROOK SCHOOL TO CONSTRUCT A PLATFORM TENNIS COURT


A motion was made by Virginia Stern to enter into the second scheduled Public Hearing for a moratorium waiver request from Millbrook School to construct a platform tennis court in the vicinity of their athletic center and existing tennis courts.  The motion was seconded by Christopher Flynn, with all voting in favor.  Motion carried.


Supervisor Stern asked for any comments regarding this 30’ x 60’ platform tennis court.  Councilwoman Shafer asked if there were any concerns regarding lighting.  Mrs. Stern stated that the Planning Board chairman considered this a routine matter with no complications.  


With no other comments, a motion to close the Public Hearing and go back into the regular meeting was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Mark D’Agostino.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

HIGHWAY: 

Highway Superintendent’s proposed four-year term: Supervisor Stern said that the majority of towns’ highway superintendents had four-year terms and stated that she felt that this matter should go before the public for a vote in November.  Discussion followed with Atty. Bogle stating that this matter must first be approved by a local law with the prescribed public hearing.  He added that there is also a strict time frame for this matter to be sent to the Board of Elections – 75 days prior to the general election.  He will prepare this local law to coordinate with the timeframe.


Thomas Dewhirst will also do research for the Highway budget process that will start in early fall. 

UNFINISHED BUSINESS: 

1. WEBSITE UPDATE:  Supervisor Stern stated that Jason Woodcock was in the process of redesigning the website.  Discussion followed regarding who would be allowed to make changes, with a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to authorize Jason Woodcock to change the website as per his proposal, and to allow the Supervisor and the Town Clerk to manage the daily operation and content of the website until a policy is in place to move the matter forward.  A policy for these procedures will be discussed at next month’s meeting.  Motion carried with all in favor.  Also briefly discussed was the Town’s purchase of domain name extensions (.com, .net, .info, .us) at $60.00 per year.  
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2. GARAGE COMMITTEE UPDATES: Maps had been received from Morris Associates for the proposed new garage area, with two different options presented for the

neighboring property for sight distance: purchase or by easement.  Attorney Bogle will speak with engineer Ray Jurkowski and draft a letter to the neighboring property owner regarding this matter, and hopefully have an answer by the May meeting.

NEW BUSINESS:

1. AT&T SPECIAL USE PERMIT: To reiterate the Board’s actions after the first Public Hearing, a motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Christopher Flynn, to leave the public hearing open for additional comments until May 10th and postpone any Town Board action.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.
2. MILLBROOK SCHOOL MORATORIUM WAIVER REQUEST – PLATFORM TENNIS COURTS: A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to grant this moratorium waiver request and have the applicant continue on with the Planning Board.  Motion carried with all in favor.

3. ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS VACANCY:  After two letters were received for the ZBA, the Board appointed Larry Clark to this open position on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Motion carried with all in favor.

4. BUILDING INSPECTOR’S “911 NUMBERING” REPORT: Building Inspector Don Smith gave a report to the Town Board on his progress checking all homes for proper 911 signage in case of emergencies.  He stated that letters had been sent to residents who were not in compliance.  He has completed about two thirds of the Town’s roads so far.

5. INVOICE FROM COMMUNICATIONS CONCEPTS FOR HIGHWAY / FIRE COMPANY USE: This invoice will be paid on a month-to-month basis but other alternatives will be looked into.

6. GARDEN CLUB’S REQUEST TO USE TOWN HALL PARKING LOT FOR PLANT SALE: The Garden Club’s request to use the lower Town Hall parking lot for their plant sale on Saturday, May 8th was approved on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Christopher Flynn.  Motion carried with all in favor.

7. LIONS CLUB REQUEST TO USE THE TOWN HALL HILL FOR THEIR FLEA MARKET: The Lions Club request to use the Town Hall property for their annual Flea Market on June 12th (rain date-June 13th) was approved on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst.  Motion carried with all in favor.

8. MASTER PLAN COMMITTEE REQUESTS: The Master Plan Committee requested that the Town Board approve the following matters:

· Chairman – The Master Plan Committee sent a letter of recommendation to the Town Board that Carol Hanlon be appointed their Chairman.  This request was approved on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Christopher Flynn.  Motion carried with all in favor.

· Secretary – A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst, to grant their request for a secretary.  An ad will be placed for this position, with the person selected being paid $11.62 per hour for the first six months, $14.53 thereafter.  Approximate hours worked will be 10 hours per month.  Motion carried with all in favor.

· Request for Proposals for a Planner – after discussion, it was agreed that the committee will edit their ‘RFP’ and forward the draft to Mr. Bogle for his further review.  This matter will be discussed again at the May Town Board meeting.


Further discussion continued over a concern of some Board members of a possible conflict of interest with Master Plan Committee members being also on the Planning Board.  It was agreed that the Town Board would make no changes to the Master Plan Committee membership unless requested by the Master Plan Committee them.
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9. BUDGET RESOLUTION: The following resolution was read by Supervisor Stern:

BUDGET RESOLUTION

RESOLUTION # 9 OF 2010



             Motion made by Supervisor Virginia Stern



             Seconded by Councilman Christopher Flynn

 
WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2010 General Fund budget line items that will exceed the amount available in the below mentioned lines, and


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has funds available in other budget lines and needs to transfer funds to provide for expenses incurred,

 
NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby amends and transfers from and to the following budget lines for the adopted 2010 General Fund budget:


Account




Increase

Decrease

00-01-1010-40 – Town Board: Labor relations

$ 360.25





00-01-1110-40 – Court: Equipment grant


$ 5,000.00



  

00-01-1980-40 – MTA payroll tax


$ 4.10



        00-01-1990-40
 - Contingency






$ 9,588.47


00-04-5132-44 – Garage – new highway garage
$ 828.22





00-07-8010-41 – (ZBA) – telecommunications
$ 2,120.00





00-07-8030-10- Master Plan- secretary

$ 1,200.00





00-07-8030-40 – Master Plan: Contractual




$ 1,317.50


00-08-9030-40 – Social Security


$ 91.80





00-08-9040-80 – Workmen’s Comp.


$  21.60





00-04-5132-40 – Highway Garage: 


$ 8,400.00










TOTAL:
$ 18,025.97

$ 10,905.97



Revenues

00-2113 - Cell Tower – escrow account

$ 2,120.00





00-3021 – Court grant




$ 5,000.00








TOTAL:
$ 7,120.00




Roll Call Vote as follows:
Councilman Mark D’Agostino – yes






Councilman Thomas Dewhirst – yes






Councilman Christopher Flynn – yes






Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes






Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes

Budget Resolution # 9 of 2010 unanimously approved by the affirmative votes of the Town Board members present and certified this 8th day of April, 2010.

10. LIAISON APPOINTMENTS: Supervisor Stern made the official appointment of Councilman Chris Flynn as the Town Board liaison to the Master Plan Committee and the Farm and Agricultural Committee.

11. BEAUTIFICATION AND PUBLIC EVENTS COMMITTEES: After discussion, these committees were tabled until next month.

12. COMPUTER AND PRINTER FOR SUPERVISOR’S OFFICE: Supervisor Stern will look for prices for a new computer, monitor and printer for her office.

13. FRAMING FOR JIM SHOCKLEY’S PAINTING: Supervisor Stern wanted to look into having the Depot Station painting by Jim Shockley framed and displayed in the Town Hall.  Councilman Chris Flynn graciously offered to make this frame.

14. OTHER: Councilman Dewhirst brought up his displeasure that the Town did not authorize the services of a labor consultant at $150 an hour plus 58¢ per mile, and this was brought to his attention when reviewing the monthly bills.  Further, it was noted that there was a February bill from the labor negotiator for a meeting between him and the Supervisor to discuss contract negotiations.  Councilman D’Agostino requested a transcript from that meeting to distribute to the entire Board since no other Board member was aware of that February meeting.  Further discussion involved having to the pay the labor negotiator for attending the 4/5/10 Executive Session and billing the Town.  
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After discussion, Mr. Dewhirst made a motion to terminate Michael Richardson as the labor negotiator and use Mike McGowan for insurance matters.  No second was forthcoming.  Discussion continued regarding the reasons for executive sessions.  Councilman D’Agostino was concerned that it appeared that the Board was entering into Executive Sessions at almost every meeting and felt that the Town Board should be more transparent.  A motion was then made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to amend the motion of the April 5th Special Town Board Meeting to ask the insurance agent to present an informational session for all town employees that have health insurance without the labor negotiator being present.  Motion carried with all in favor.


Attorney Bogle gave the Town Board members copies of a proposed local law to amend a portion of Chapter 96 of the Town Code – Fire Prevention and Building Construction Administration – for passable access to each property for emergency vehicles on all roads in the Town: public road, private road, driveway or easement.  This will be discussed again at the May meeting.


A motion was made by Johanna Shafer, seconded by Virginia Stern, to advertise for bids for a 2-way radio service for the Town Highway Department utilizing the UHF frequency.  Bids are to be received by 10 AM on May 10th and opened at Noon the same day.  Motion carried with all in favor.

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: Mel Eiger, Attlebury Hill Road, stated that he felt that the Board was being “penny wise and dollar foolish” to not have a labor consultant present when needed, and remind Councilman Dewhirst that he is now working for the Town, not just the Highway Department.

Michael Shafer, Decker Road, reiterated his suggestion that the Town Board adhere to agenda items, with Councilman D’Agostino in agreement.


With no other business at hand, a motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to adjourn the meeting at 10:35 PM.  Motion carried with all in favor.






Respectfully submitted,

Ritamary Bell







Town Clerk 

